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AMU – item 7

1. The minutes of PAF (08)4th meeting were accepted.  
2. Matters arising
The IdEA had yet to provide a copy of their presentation from 24th July for circulation.
3 Chairman’s Report 
Two firms had contacted the Board via the website about the operation of the PAF.  In both cases AMU had reported that matters were resolved satisfactorily but the Chairman would confirm this directly with the correspondents.

The September AMU Executive meeting had been mainly concerned with communication with customers and improving responsiveness.  The Chairman had spoken on the same topics at the AMU away day on 3 September.  Upcoming engagements included the DUG annual conference on 2 October.

4   The Board’s first year 

In a wide ranging discussion the Board registered positive feelings about progress.  It felt that the AMU were trying to respond positively to points made about the market and that dialogue between AMU and the market had improved significantly.  An important initiative had been the formulation of an agreed set of principles and objectives for the 2009 licence revision.  The Board recognised, however, that as an advisory body with no executive or regulatory responsibilities , a stronger test of the influence it had had would come with sight of the proposed licence in detail during November.  It noted the need to avoid ambiguity over whether the Board agreed with proposals brought to the discussion by the AMU.  Looking ahead, the Board recognised that the licence revision could dominate the agenda for the rest of 2008 but was anxious also to look at quality issues for PAF and to improve its understanding of the innovative uses to which PAF was being put.
5  Planned Open Meeting    
The Open Meeting would take place at the Park Plaza Hotel, Waterloo, on 27 November 2008.   Invitations and registration would be handled through AMU.  The purpose was to provide the opportunity to hear from firms in the wider PAF market which were not members of the Board.  Members of the Board would lead discussion on behalf of their market segment and opportunity would be created for networking both in and across market segments.  A guest should be invited to speak about  future developments in postal data.  A detailed programme would be agreed in the working group set up at the 3rd meeting of the Board (PAF(08)3rd Meeting minute 5).

6 & 7  The 2009 Licence 

Prior to discussion with AMU the Board reviewed the proposals contained in the AMU letter to PAF users about the strategy for the 2009 licence (PAF(08)18).   A number of concerns were identified with the approach:

· Over the proposal to charge a licence fee for each “application” (for which the definition and the practicality were insufficiently clear to form a  judgement whether the move would be an improvement on the present position in securing a level playing field between users); 
· Over the intention to charge bureaux for their use of PAF in validating external address lists;  

· Over the intention to licence government for unlimited use as one or more large blocks;

· Over the unavailability of detailed pricing models for the new licence;
· Over the definition of closed user groups.

The AMU then joined the meeting and responded to the Board’s concerns:
 JENNIE LONGDEN (AMU) explained that the proposals were intended as a step towards greater simplicity for commercial users of PAF based on the use they made of the data.  Citizens would continue to receive postcode data free of charge for personal use.  For commercial users it was not practical to move wholly to transactional pricing (“per click”) in 2009 though this could be an aim for the longer term.  The immediate step was to offer a range of “per click” options and an unlimited corporate licence – from which the customer could choose the most appropriate for their business.
There had been confusion from the use of “application” in the material sent to customers.  For PAF services through a solutions provider (SP) the term was intended to mean the SP product and would remove a barrier to competition between an incumbent SP and a potential alternative SP provider for a new product.  The Board drew attention to possible bundling of services by an incumbent SP to circumvent the penalty of having to pay for a new licence for each service.

On bureaux the AMU confirmed that the intention was to charge a royalty for the use of PAF to cleanse third party address lists – internal use, for example, by an SP for its own purposes only would not attract a new fee; however, the position of , say, a call centre operating for third parties and whose master address list was cleansed as a batch needed to be clarified.  

On the plan to licence government use directly en bloc AMU envisaged a register of authorised entities covering central and local government, the NHS and possibly the emergency services.  The licence would be restricted to non-trading activities.  However, it was recognised that one consequence would be a one-off distortion in the fee income of SP’s serving these markets and attention was drawn to some entities in these categories which were believed to prefer to deal through SPs rather than to register with AMU directly for the bloc licence.
On pricing the AMU Executive would be meeting on 15 October to authorise the proposals and these would be made available to the Board as soon as practical thereafter.  The Board emphasised that it was essential to present the pricing proposals as scenarios for different types of user and use of PAF and as precisely as possible.  

The audits of licence compliance were continuing; 10 had been completed and another 5 were in the pipeline. The Board queried the back charging conditions which at 6 years’ fee on any issue of breach seemed draconian and did not make allowance for genuine errors in selling PAF.  In reply, AMU said that the terminology in PAF(08)21 could be misleading and would be better expressed as: “We reserve the right to … collect back revenue for up to 6 years.”
THE CHAIRMAN, summing up, said that the sense of the Board’s discussions was an “amber light” for the AMU proposals pending further details on the points raised and sight of the worked up scenarios to illustrate the effects of the proposals.  The Board was worried by the shortness of time before the licence details were due to be issued – particularly concerning the remaining uncertainties about charging “application” fees.  If necessary, on receipt of the pricing scenarios, an extraordinary meeting would be convened.  
The Board took note, with approval, of the Chairman’s summing up.

8 Next meeting 

The Chairman would circulate a calendar to find a date to meet after the Open Meeting.  QAS volunteered to provide accommodation.

[END]
